
Agenda Item C.1
DISCUSSION/ACTION ITEM

Meeting Date: August 15, 2018

TO: Public Engagement Commissioners

FROM: Carmen Nichols, Deputy City Manager

SUBJECT: Public Engagement Commission Appointment to Include a Youth 
Member

RECOMMENDATION:

Consider and make a recommendation to the City Council to change the composition of 
the Public Engagement Commission (PEC) by requiring that one appointment be a 
youth member residing in the City of Goleta, at the next available vacancy on the PEC. 

BACKGROUND: 

In addition to the various questions explored by the Public Engagement Commission 
(PEC), discussions as to how better communicate, engage, and encourage civic 
participation have ensued among the Commissioners at various meetings. One of the 
most recent discussions was held at a stakeholder workshop hosted by the 
Community Relations Manager to discuss how to better communicate with and inform 
community members that are limited English, primarily Spanish speakers. With the 
input provided staff can immediately implement some of the suggestions, and plan, 
request authorization and funding to implement some suggestions in the future.

As the City of Goleta continues to explore how to improve civic engagement, an area 
of interest is in communicating with, engaging, and educating the youth population.  
Through its research of communications for Spanish speakers, staff has learned that 
the youth of the households often advise parents of information they receive through 
texts and social media. Staff believes that this is true of this generation among various 
primary household languages. 

DISCUSSION:

Engaging youth provides a number of benefits to the community. The input from the 
younger generation is important to understand how to better communicate and serve 
this sector of the community in providing programs and services in which they have 
interests. This interaction can be a catalyst to better educating and creating informed 
and engaged citizens directly, and indirectly with their family members. Educating the 
younger community about local government processes not only builds a youth 
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awareness of potential public sector careers, but also encourages future governance 
and involvement in local issues. One Commissioner from the Parks and Recreation 
Commission is designated a youth appointee. This Commissioner is appointed to 
represent the voice of the younger community members The Commissioner’s input has 
been invaluable as the City continues to expand its programming and recreational 
facilities.  The Commissioner is highly encouraged to communicate with peers and 
serve as a conduit for two-way information about City projects.  

Councilmember Richards recently contacted the City Manager and shared his interest 
in engaging Goleta youth and creating opportunities for them to participate in various 
activities. Councilmember Richards provided staff with information and examples of 
youth involvement in various cities, made available at a League of California Cities 
meeting. Mayor Perotte supported the request to meet with staff and discuss ideas and 
explore possible projects. 

In consideration of these requests, City staff studied several opportunities and 
programs that could be created.  In reviewing the current work load of staff members 
that could potentially work on this initiative, and reviewing the FY 18-19 workplan of the 
City Manager’s office, city staff provided the following suggestions as first year 
implementations:

1. Include a Youth component, such as a cohort, as part of the Citizens Academy
currently being designed. The Citizens Academy will provide an opportunity to
educate a group of interested citizens about the various aspects and processes
of local government, study and discuss community issues, and provide a
dialogue with the community. The goals of academy are two-fold, 1) Educate
the community of government processes and services provided by opening a
dialogue with community members, 2) By providing this education, citizens can
be better informed of the services, process, and roles of staff and
Councilmembers and could encourage community members to run for elected
office. The Citizens’ Academy is already an approved project in the City
Manager Department workplan. Therefore, no additional requests or review of
priorities are required at this time to incorporate a youth component. However,
the curriculum should be flexible and developed in a manner that will sustain
participant interest.

2. Similar to the Parks and Recreation Commission, the City Council could identify
one of the seven members of the Public Engagement Commission as a youth
appointment. For the Parks and Recreation it is defined by Ordinance 12-15,
Section 2.11.30 as “One member shall be a student (15 years or older)”. Staff
recommends that a change of the formation of the Commission be made at the
first available vacancy. This would require City Council action by Resolution.
Appointing a youth member to the Commission would provide a voice to this
unrepresented age group. Since commission discussions are often about how
to better communicate and engage the Community, the youth member can
provide input that affects that generation.
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3. Staff is also reaching out the Santa Barbara Unified School District and Partners
in Education to find other ways in which staff can engage with junior high and
high school students such as Career Days, leadership class, etc. The School
District’s assistance in identifying and encouraging student to participate in the
Citizens Academy will be essential to its success. Staff is hopeful that future
projects and initiatives can be explored with school staff and students.

These suggestions were supported by both Councilmember Richards and Mayor 
Perotte with the understanding that staff has a full work plan this upcoming year, and 
that implementing these suggestions would have the least impact to the plan and 
require a re-prioritization of projects. They encouraged staff to continue working 
towards a project such as Summer Internship program. Some other ideas that were 
shared include Youth in Government Day, Youth Council or Commission or Advisory 
Councils. For the Commission’s review, staff has attached an article published in 
Western City, “Governments Engaging Youth, Preparing for College, Career, and Civic 
Life”, which discusses the various benefits for the participant and the community. It 
provides a glimpse into the programs at the the cities of Moreno Valley, West 
Sacramento, and Oxnard (Attachment 1), and provides additional resources into other 
programs.

City staff recommends that the PEC consider the suggestion of a youth appointment 
as one of the seven commissioners of the PEC and provide a recommendation to the 
City Council as to this request. City staff is prepared to move forward with this action at 
the next available City Council meeting. 

FISCAL IMPACT:

There is no fiscal impact to provide this report. 

Approved By:

_______        _________
Carmen Nichols
Deputy City Manager

Attachment:

1. “Governments Engaging Youth: Preparing for College, Career, and Civic Life,”
Western City Magazine, August 2017
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Governments Engaging Youth: 
Preparing for College, Career and Civil Life
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Governments Engaging Youth: 
Preparing for College, Career and Civic 
Life
B Y  H A N G  T R A N

COURTESY OF THE CITY OF MORENO VALLEY

Hang Tran is a program coordinator for the Institute for Local Government and can be reached at htran@ca-ilg.org.

As large numbers of government employees retire from their jobs, human resources departments face a difficult task: 
hiring a new, talented and skilled government workforce.

To address these challenges and related issues, cities are collaborating with local school districts to implement civic 
engagement and work-based learning programs, like the City of Sacramento’s Summer at City Hall. These programs are 
designed to ensure that local youth are ready for college, careers and civic life. Such programs provide opportunities for 
youth to:

• Gain work skills;
• Build interest in public service careers, thus strengthening the pipeline to public service;
• Learn about voting, volunteering, leadership, advocating and how to be active citizens; and
• Have a voice in community issues.

Founded in 2010, Sacramento’s Summer at City Hall program offers approximately 100 high school students the 
opportunity to learn about local government in a classroom setting and gain work-based learning experiences through a 
42-hour internship with the city or a local organization. The six-week program is a partnership effort of the city’s
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Neighborhood Services Division, Sacramento City Unified School District, Twin Rivers Unified School District, Natomas 
Unified School District and WayUp Sacramento, a city initiative that supports health and well-being. Student benefits 
include a stipend, Regional Transit bus pass for the program and five high school credits. (For more information, 
see Related Resources below.)

Many California cities are now customizing such programs to best meet the needs of their residents through available 
community resources.

Moreno Valley Mayor Champions Youth Program
After joining the Moreno Valley City Council in 2013, Mayor Yxstian Gutierrez recognized a trend among the community’s 
young residents. High school students and youths in their early 20s lacked an understanding of basic local government 
functions and a desire for civic involvement. Gutierrez wanted to address this challenge and the effects of summer 
learning loss. After hearing about Sacramento’s Summer at City Hall program, he committed to bring a similar program 
to Moreno Valley.

“An investment in our young people is an investment in the future of our city,” says Gutierrez. “Summer at City Hall 
provides high school students a unique opportunity to experience the inner workings of their city while learning valuable 
workplace and life skills.”

Gutierrez understood that to successfully develop a Summer at City Hall program, it was necessary to involve the local 
school district in the planning and implementation process. After securing the support of the school superintendent of Val 
Verde Unified School District (VVUSD) and the city manager, the mayor officially began the implementation process.

The city worked with VVUSD to establish clear roles and responsibilities for the program. For example, the school district 
is responsible for providing and funding lunch and transportation for students as well as hiring a teacher for the 
program’s classroom instruction. Meanwhile, the city took on the role of facilitating the program, organizing guest 
speakers and placing interns. The city budgeted $5,000 for the program, which included meeting facilities and youth 
stipends. To strengthen the partnership, Moreno Valley and VVUSD signed a joint resolution in 2016 establishing the 
Summer at City Hall program.

“This is a wonderful opportunity for the school district and the city to work together to give our kids the experience and 
exposure they need to have a competitive edge in the real world,” says Mark LeNoir, assistant superintendent of 
VVUSD.

Moreno Valley officially launched its first program in June 2016, using Sacramento as a model. The city adapted specific 
components to best meet the needs of its community. The program included classroom and internship components, but 
started with a smaller number of students.

Youth participants, parents, teachers and city staff responded enthusiastically to the first Moreno Valley Summer at City 
Hall, which the city deemed a success. High school senior Erika Ruiz credits her Summer at City Hall experience with 
helping choose her college studies.

“The Summer at City Hall experience helped me understand the different city divisions, their roles and the significant 
impact they have on the community,” says Ruiz. “I really enjoyed my time with the Economic Development Department. 
After interning there, I am interested in studying urban development at UC Berkeley next fall.”

West Sacramento’s On-Ramp to Public 
Sector Careers
The City of West Sacramento launched the Summer 
STEPS (Strides Toward Entering Public Service) program in 
2015 as part of its efforts to diversify the city’s workforce 
and create a path to public service careers.
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Championed by West Sacramento City Manager Martin 
Tuttle and the city’s Human Resources division of its 
Administrative Services Department, the STEPS program 
offers local youths a work-based learning experience to 
ensure they are eligible and competitive for an entry-level 
position within the public sector, ideally with the city.

“The STEPS program is one way in which the city is 
creating pathways to public service and career opportunities 
while diversifying our local workforce,” says West 
Sacramento Mayor Christopher Cabaldon.

Summer STEPS is open to high school juniors and 
seniors and undergraduate and graduate students. 
The eight-week program includes a 40-hour per 
week paid internship in one of eight city 
departments. To illustrate the breadth of local 
government careers and key functions, the 
program includes weekly “lunch and learn” 
sessions with a range of guest speakers and field 
trips to city facilities. Funding for the program 
comes primarily from the city’s General Fund and 
costs approximately $70,000 per year.

A significant distinction of the Summer STEPS 
program is its use of digital badges. To further 
enhance the work-based learning experience, the 
city partnered with FutureReady, a project of the 
West Sacramento Community Foundation, to 
develop and implement a digital badge component 

for the program. Students earn digital badges for completing a specific list of tasks or goals during their time in the 
program. These digital badges serve as virtual credentials, enabling youths to illustrate a skill or experience that they 
gained during the program. Participants who earn badges also earn hiring preference for Next STEPS, which is a paid 
fall or spring internship for Summer STEPS graduates.

In its first two years, the Summer STEPS program graduated 43 young people. Four college interns have since become 
full-time employees with the city, and other graduates have become part-time city employees or have been hired by 
another city or a private consulting firm. One STEPS intern from West Sacramento even ran for a school board seat in 
the city’s Washington Unified School District.

“Going into this internship I didn’t know that I was actually going to file for school board, but I got to see more about how 
the city works and I was inspired about what I can do to help my community,” says Danny Thiraul, 19, Economic and 
Housing Department 2016 Summer STEPS graduate.

Oxnard’s Strong Municipal-
School Partnership
In 2015, the Oxnard City Council passed 
a resolution declaring itself a “Linked 
Learning City,” the first of its kind in 
California. The resolution affirmed the 
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city’s support of the Alliance for Linked 
Learning, a local innovative collaboration 
between the Oxnard Union High School 
District (OUHSD) and local businesses 
and organizations dedicated to providing 
students with the skills they need to 
succeed in college, career and life. 
Seeking a way to support the resolution, 
the Alliance for Linked Learning 
determined that Sacramento’s Summer 
at City Hall model fit the bill.

Leading the charge was Mary Anne Rooney with the Ventura County Civic Alliance, a coalition of civic leaders, which the 
school district hired to serve as a business intermediary to guide and implement OUHSD’s work-based learning efforts.

Rooney began by building political will and commitment within Oxnard. She found a champion in Oxnard City Council 
Member Bryan MacDonald, who spearheaded the Summer at City Hall project. The project was assigned to then-Deputy 
City Manager Scott Whitney (now police chief), who became an internal champion.

“For cities seeking to implement similar programs, it’s extremely important to have a leader who can champion the 
project as well as an internal champion who can implement the actual work,” says Rooney.

Another key to the program’s successful implementation was Rooney’s role as an intermediary. Acting as a liaison 
between the school and city, she was able to bridge the different cultures and language between the two to help assign 
roles and responsibilities.

“Sometimes these two groups speak different languages, and I facilitated the dialogue between the two to get things 
done,” Rooney says.

Oxnard’s Summer at City Hall program launched in 2016 with 15 students and featured a five-week program with an 
internship and classroom components. The Southern California Gas Company provided the stipend for students in the 
program.

“We had great success with our program. Fifteen high school students were able to broaden their perspectives on 
potential careers within the city. Many of these students were from low-income families and never would have had this 
opportunity. This experience helped one student secure a college scholarship from the local chapter of the National 
Latino Peace Officers Association,” says Police Chief Whitney. “This was our first year and we look forward to building 
on our successes next year with an expanded program.”

How Your City Can Implement a Program
Moreno Valley, West Sacramento and Oxnard illustrate how cities have customized and adapted civic engagement and 
work-based learning opportunities for their youth communities. The Institute for Local Government is dedicated to 
supporting and enhancing these efforts. To learn more about its tools and resources and how you can implement a 
similar program in your city, read “New Toolkit Helps Governments Engage Youth”. 

Related Resources
For more information on the original Summer at City Hall program, see www.westerncity.com/Western-City/September-
2013/Feature-Summer-at-City-Hall/.

To learn more about Moreno Valley’s program, visit www.moval.org/city_council/sum-prog.shtml
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For more information on the Summer STEPS program, visit 
www.cityofwestsacramento.org/how/apply_for/summer_steps_internship.asp

Information for Local Governments on Engaging Youth

Photo credit: Courtesy of the City of Moreno Valley (top photo); Yvonne Hunter (youth on stairs); Courtesy of the City of 
West Sacramento (voter registration); Courtesy of the City of Oxnard (youth with fire department)
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